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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed August 1, 2012.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant did not prove she was entitled to

additional benefits.  After reviewing the entire record de

novo, the Full Commission affirms the administrative law

judge’s opinion.  
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I.  HISTORY

Penny Jean Elliott, now age 47, became employed with

Johnson Regional Medical Center in 2007.  The claimant

testified that she sustained a workplace accidental injury

on April 29, 2009, and the parties stipulated that the

claimant “sustained compensable injuries to her back,

sacrum, and left hip.”  The claimant testified, “The floor

was wet and I was not aware of it....And my feet came out

from underneath me and I hit the floor.”  The claimant

signed a Form AR-N, Employee’s Notice Of Injury, on April

29, 2009.  The claimant wrote on the Form AR-N that she had

injured her “tail bone” as the result of “wet tile floor.” 

An x-ray of the claimant’s coccyx on April 29, 2009 was

normal.  A physician’s clinical impression on April 29, 2009

was “1) Fall.  2) Contusion coccyx.” 

Dr. Roxanne Marshall’s impression on May 4, 2009 was

“1.  Contused coccyx bone.  2.  Right hip pain.  3. 

Sciatica....I gave her off from Monday through next Monday,

which will be an eight day period of time for her to heal. 

She does work as a nurses’ aide and does a lot of lifting,

bending, and stooping, which she is not able to do
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currently.”  Dr. Marshall saw the claimant on May 11, 2009

and kept her off work.    

An x-ray of the claimant’s lumbar spine was done on May

15, 2009:

There is severe disc space height loss and
endplate sclerosis and osteophyte at the L4-5
level, consistent with degenerative disc disease. 
There is sclerosis of facet joints L4-5 and L5-
S1....No definite pars defects are seen.  
IMPRESSION: 1.  Degenerative disc and joint
findings.

The claimant followed up with Dr. Marshall on May 19,

2009: “Penny presented to the clinic today stating that her

back is getting better....MRI of the lumbar spine showed

degenerative disk disease.  No evidence of any acute

finding.”  

The claimant received physical therapy treatment

beginning May 29, 2009.  The claimant followed up with Dr.

Marshall on June 12, 2009:

Penny presented to the clinic today because she
states that she is getting a little bit better,
but still having a lot of pain in her low back
that radiates down her right leg.  I have told her
she really at this point needs to go back to work
and that they would accommodate her with no
lifting, standing, or stooping and she is
agreeable to start back at work on Monday.  I need
to call Worker’s Compensation to see if they will
approve for her to see an orthopod because she
still continues to have pain and has had trouble
cooperating with Physical Therapy due to the low
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back pain....She will continue on her Darvocet,
Naprosyn, and soma on a p.r.n. basis.

The record contains video surveillance of the claimant

taken June 13, 2009.  The claimant was observed at her home

for several minutes as she repeatedly bent over and picked

up large fallen tree limbs.  The claimant walked with an

uninhibited gait and showed no signs of physical difficulty. 

The claimant was also seen walking and standing by an above-

ground swimming pool.  The claimant exhibited no physical

problems although she occasionally touched her low back with

her hand, apparently demonstrating some degree of physical

discomfort.        

Dr. Anthony L. Cappocelli reported on July 16, 2009:

This patient is referred by Work Comp for
consultation regarding back pain....

I reviewed MRI of the spine to show multilevel
degenerative changes, most notable at L4-5 with
fairly significant loss of disk space height and
Modic changes in the endplate as well as broad-
based disk protrusion at L5-S1 demonstrates mild
degenerative changes, and possibly anterior and
small disk protrusion, grossly the canal mild
foraminal impingement bilaterally involving
the lateralization.  

IMPRESSION: Multilevel degenerative disk disease
with exacerbation from the recent fall.  At this
point, the patient has I believe to be some degree
of exacerbation of her preexisting degenerative
change.  She has got possibly a small component of
coccydynia and some tenderness over the coccyx
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region, but overall she has primarily pain around
the back and into the right hip region that most
likely [is] the result of her degenerative disc
disk disease.  This may have been exacerbated by a
fall, and certainly that may have brought about to
the forefront symptomatology in that area that had
not been present before, but at this point I do
not see any major nerve impingement or
compression.  I would not recommend any major
surgical intervention.  Certainly, this patient
has been on heavy duty and regular duty at work
and that seems to be bothering her, so I am going
to go ahead and take her off to shorter hours with
light duty for the time being and go ahead and SCE
and we will place her on permanent work
restrictions, on that she is probably fairly close
to MMI and I would think that the restrictions are
from the SCE would be a permanent in that regard.

The claimant participated in a Functional Capacity

Evaluation on August 5, 2009:

Ms. Penny Elliott completed functional testing on
this date with reliable results.  Overall, Ms.
Elliott demonstrated the ability to perform work
in the LIGHT classification as defined by the US
Department of Labor guidelines over the course of
a normal workday with limitations as noted above.

Additional video surveillance of the claimant was taken

on August 11-12, 2009.  The claimant was observed wearing a

work uniform and apparently entering and exiting the

respondent-employer’s premises.  The claimant was watched at

length as she walked with an extremely slow, deliberate,

limping gait.
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Dr. Cappocelli reported on August 20, 2009:

This patient is known to me.  She was recently
sent for an FCE regarding low back and leg pain. 
The FCE relates that she can lift 11 to 20 pounds
occasionally, 1 to 10 pounds frequently and
constant negligible weight.  She can walk
frequently, occasionally climb stairs, frequently
balance and stoop.  She gets occasional cramps. 
She can balance.  She can constantly kneel and
crouch.  She can sit constantly, and I will make
her not to sit more than approximately 55
minutes at a time, and I would like her not to
stand in the position for more than about an hour
or so.  We will go ahead and issue these permanent
work restrictions.  At this time, based on the
functional impairment I will go ahead and issue 7%
whole percent impairment, unoperated on but stable
medically with documented injury and pain to a
lumbar disk.  At this point, I would like the
patient to utilize at least twice a day of Aleve,
using two pills twice a day as I think this will
help with degenerative arthritis and I am going to
go ahead and order for a RS stents/TENS unit, as I
think over the course of the day may benefit
her to have something like this on, then she can
use when she gets exacerbation of her painful
symptomatology along the sacrum and also the right
side.  At this point, I discussed all these at
length and she understands and would like to
proceed with that plan.  We will also plan on
returning her back to work.  At this point, with
the light duty capacity and we will progress her
over the next four weeks to a full eight-hour a
day, 40 hour a week maximum.

The claimant testified that she returned to light-duty

work following Dr. Cappocelli’s release.  However, the

claimant’s employment with the respondents was terminated on

or about September 15, 2009.  The claimant testified,
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“Because of the fact that I left early due to my limitations

and the pain level, I was dismissed.”      

A Change of Physician Order was entered on December 17,

2009: “A change of physician is hereby approved by the

Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Commission for Penny Elliott

to change from Dr. Anthony Capocelli to Dr. Wayne

Bruffett[.]”      

Dr. Wayne L. Bruffett evaluated the claimant on March

3, 2010:

She got hurt at work nearly a year ago.  She was
working at a psych unit down in Pine Bluff.  She
walked out a door and just slipped and fell
quickly, and since that time she has had severe
back, right hip and leg pain.  It is mostly in her
back and her hip.  She really does not have a
specific radiculopathy.  She had some physical
therapy and really did not get better.  She was
ultimately dismissed from her job.  She had an MRI
scan and subsequently had an FCE.  She was found
to be capable of doing light duty.  Her FCE was a
valid test....

She walks with a weird gait pattern.  She drags
her right leg almost like it is not even a part of
her body.  She really cannot toe or heel walk.

Right lower extremity range of motion is full and
painless.  She has good stability.  Her strength
is probably 4/5 throughout.  She does not have a
specific neurologic deficit that I can identify. 
She may have some atrophy of her quadriceps
bilaterally....She has full painless range of
motion of her back....
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AP and lateral x-rays of the lumbar spine were
ordered, obtained and interpreted today.  She has
disc degeneration and endplate osteophytes at L4-
5.  

Her MRI scan is reviewed.  She has disc
degeneration with endplate Modic changes L4-5.  I
do not see any marked central or foraminal
stenosis.  She has some mild degenerative changes
at L5-S1.

  
Dr. Bruffett’s impression was “Degenerative disc

disease, lumbar spine.”  Dr. Bruffett recommended additional

diagnostic testing and a nerve root block and stated, “We

will try this nerve root block in the hope that it will give

her some help.  If it does not help her and the electrical

study is normal, then I think she is certainly at a point of

MMI.”  Dr. Bruffett returned the claimant to “Light duty per

FCE.”  

Dr. Brent Sprinkle performed electrodiagnostic testing

on March 16, 2010 and summarized, “No electrodiagnostic

evidence of a lumbar radiculopathy, focal tibial or peroneal

nerve entrapment is seen in the extremity tested today.  No

electrodiagnostic evidence of a generalized sensory or motor

peripheral neuropathy is seen in the extremity or

extremities tested today.”  Dr. Carlos Roman performed a

nerve root block at L4 on March 23, 2010.  The claimant

testified that the nerve block improved her condition.    



ELLIOTT - F903949 9

The claimant followed up with Dr. Bruffett on April 5,

2010: “Ms. Elliott returns and is pain free.  However, she

still walks like her right leg is not really a part of her

body.”  Dr. Bruffett’s impression was “Degenerative disc

disease and Modic changes, L4-5, with L4 radiculitis.  PLAN:

Ms. Elliott is now pain free.  I would recommend some

physical therapy for gait training and hopefully some degree

of work hardening.  I will see her back in 6 weeks.”  

Dr. Bruffett reported on May 17, 2010: “Ms. Elliott

returns, saying she does not think the physical therapy

really helped her much.  She says she is now developing some

numbness around her tailbone.  She is not really describing

any radicular pain today....I think Ms. Elliott has reached

a point of maximum medical improvement.  She had an FCE

previously which said she could do light duty.  I just do

not think there is further treatment that is going to result

in any marked improvement in her situation.  I certainly

would not recommend any spinal surgery for her.  Dr.

Capocelli has indicated in his note that he would issue a 7%

impairment of the whole person.  I personally do not think

she has any type of permanent impairment.  I am going to see

her back as needed.”  Dr. Bruffett’s impression was
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“Degenerative disc disease and Modic changes, L4-5, with L4

radiculitis.”  

Dr. Barry D. Baskin began treating the claimant on June

10, 2010: “She has had evaluation by multiple physicians. 

She had physical therapy that made her pain worse....She had

x-rays of her lumbar spine that revealed degenerative disc

disease.  X-rays of her pelvis and coccyx were

unremarkable....It is my impression that she does have

persistent pain and the pain producer is still unknown.  Her

MRI reveals some degenerative changes and at least 1 small

protrusion.  She has been given an impairment rating by her

neurosurgeon, Dr. Capocelli.  She still seems to manifest a

lot of pain in the pelvic area.  It is possible that she

could have SI joint dysfunction.  She had a fall on her

bottom and could have coccydynia, although her coccyx was

not frankly tender.  PLAN: I am going to get a single phase

bone scan to better assess her pelvic pain.”  

A whole-body bone scan was done on June 21, 2010 with

the impression, “Mild compression fracture at L5.”  The

claimant followed up with Dr. Baskin on July 12, 2010: “We

did a whole body bone scan that showed increased uptake in

the L5 vertebral body, which was mild.  This was consistent
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with possible old compression fracture at the endplate.  No

abnormalities in the pelvis, SI joints or sacrum.  No other

spinal abnormalities....She looks like she may have had an

endplate compression fracture at L5 possibly when she fell

as this still shows increased uptake on the MRI scan and her

fall was 4/29/09.  She is about 15 months out.”  

Dr. Baskin reported on August 30, 2010:

She is still having severe pain in the right hip
and low back area.  I looked at her MRI scan today
from 7/16/09.  She does have significant
degenerative changes at the L5-S1 level with loss
of the normal disc space height.  She has signal
changes consistent with severe degenerative disc
disease with modic endplate changes.  She has
broad based disk bulging with protrusion at L4-5
with some mild canal impingement and foraminal
stenosis at L4-5 and to a lesser extent L5-S1. 
More of a mild central bulging at L5-S1.  She
walks with a marked antalgic gait....

I: Degenerative disc disease at L5-S1 with a broad
based disc protrusion.  This was a result of a
work related fall.  She has been given a 7%
impairment rating by Dr. Capocelli.  She has, on
bone scan, what may be a mild endplate compression
fracture at L5.  This is not well delineated on
the MRI scan a year ago.  These modic changes and
degenerative endplate changes could represent as a
possible compression fracture on bone scan.  It is
difficult to tell.

  
Dr. Baskin noted on October 11, 2010, “She is still

having pain in the right low back area and right gluteal

muscles.  Her pain seems to be disproportionate to the
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objective findings she has with degenerative disc disease

and a disc protrusion.  She basically drags her right leg

along in a gait that is difficult for me to describe.  She

did have a mild endplate compression fracture at L5 on a

bone scan versus modic changes.  I am wondering if some of

her problem may not be coming from her SI joints....I have

suggested that we try some chiropractic treatment for

manipulation of the SI joints to see if that may be part of

her problem.  Also some lumbar spinal manipulation.  I am

going to refer her to Dr. Richard Riley here in Little Rock

for some treatments.”  

The claimant began treating with Dr. Richard L. Riley,

D.C., on or about October 18, 2010.  The claimant testified

that she was unable to perform unrestricted full-time

employment at the time she began treating with Dr. Riley. 

On October 18, 2010, Dr. Baskin filled out a questionnaire

provided by then-counsel for the claimant and opined that

the claimant had not reached maximal medical improvement. 

Dr. Baskin opined regarding the claimant’s work status, “She

could only work at sedentary level at this point.”   
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The claimant followed up with Dr. Baskin on November

22, 2010:

She saw Dr. Rick Riley 4 to 5 times but insurance
would not cover that....She has noted pretty
severe pain over her sacral area.  MRI scan
revealed her to have an L5-S1 disc protrusion. 
She also has endplate changes that could have
represented a minimal endplate compression
fracture at L5.  This did show up on bone scan.
She complains of pain mostly in the right hip and
in the sacral area....

Ms. Elliott experienced a work related fall
4/29/09 with a disc protrusion and probable L5
endplate compression fracture.  She still has pain
in the SI joint area.  She benefitted some from
chiropractic but just was not able to get down
often enough and her insurance would not cover and
she has been released from worker’s comp at
MMI....I think she would benefit from a caudal
block.  I would like to get her set up for a
caudal epidural to see if we can help with some of
her pelvic and sacral area pain....I don’t think
she has a surgical problem.  Dr. Baskin filled out
a questionnaire on November 22, 2010 and stated
that the claimant had an injury supported by
objective findings, namely, an “L5-S1 disk
protrusion.”  Dr. Baskin opined that the April 29,
2009 compensable injury was the major cause of the
claimant’s injury.  To the question, “6.  Please
state whether the patient could return to work, in
any capacity, from 9/15/09?”, Dr. Baskin wrote,
“Sedentary - Clerical.”

     
Dr. Matthew J. Coker examined the claimant on December

3, 2010:

Penny Elliott presents today for evaluation of her
right hip.  She is a 45-year-old female who fell
in April, 2009 on a wet floor and injured her
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lower back.  She had a compression fracture of the
L-spine and has seen multiple physicians for this.
She has also had some trouble with some right hip
pain....She states the pain around the hip is
basically centered over the trochanter....

X-rays include AP pelvis and AP lateral of the
right hip that shows a very well maintained joint
space around the hip and a nice round head.  No
significant or severe degenerative changes.  There
is a small calcification of the acetabular lip
and it looks like she may have had a little
calcification near the labrum or maybe a little
avulsion right there, but nothing that I am
concerned about.  There is no evidence of fracture
of the hip, either acute or chronic.  She does
have some small spurring on the anterior neck, but
again nothing that I am concerned about causing
any problems.  Otherwise, in the pelvis I see no
fracture, subluxation or dislocation.  SI joints
are symmetric.

Dr. Coker’s impression was “1.  Lower back issues

described from the injury above.  Certainly this is

effecting the right lower extremity and it may be that some

of these problems have affected and causing some

trochanteric bursitis on the right.  2.  Trochanteric

bursitis.”

The claimant continued follow-up treatment with Dr.

Riley.  Dr. Baskin noted on January 31, 2011, “She is still

having pain in the right pelvic area.  She is seeing Dr.

Riley once a week and has had approximately 10 to 12

sessions of manipulation which she states is helpful.  She
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can definitely tell when she is getting a manipulation that

she is in much less pain....I think that her problem

emanates mainly from the SI joint.  We talked about doing a

caudal block to see if we could help her but Dr. Riley

prefers at this point to continue with conservative

manipulation and I think that is fine.”      

Dr. Baskin noted on April 14, 2011, “Penny is back in

for follow up.  She continues to have significant pain in

her right low back, gluteal muscles with an awful looking

gait....Her MRI scan shows an L5-S1 disc protrusion and bone

scan showed possibly some very mild endplate compression

fractures at the inferior aspect of L5 versus modic

degenerative changes....I have really exhausted what I feel

is reasonable conservative care with the exception of doing

a caudal block.  Her gait is fairly severe looking, given

the findings on MRI scan.  P: We discussed having her get

back in to see Dr. Bruffett to see if he has anything else

in mind.  I will see her back on an as needed basis.”  

Dr. Bruffett’s impression on September 14, 2011 was

“Degenerative disc disease lumbar spine L4-5....I do not

think she is a candidate for any spinal surgery.  She has

apparently exhausted nonoperative treatments with Dr.
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Baskin.  I think she is at a point of MMI.  I read Dr.

Baskin’s last note.  She is certainly not a candidate for

any spinal surgery.  I really do not think there is

objective evidence of an injury that would support an

impairment rating.  I have told her I am sorry to not have

more to offer her, but I think she is just going to have to

try to manage her chronic pain with over-the-counter

medications.  I would feel that core strengthening could be

helpful.  I am not telling her if she quit smoking that her

pain is going to go away, but nicotine in the presence of

degenerative disc disease can result in more symptoms.”

A pre-hearing order was filed on March 29, 2012.  The

claimant contended that she was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits from October 18, 2010 until a date to be

determined.  The claimant contended that she was entitled to

reasonably necessary medical treatment, and that “if Dr.

Bruffett will no longer treat her the Commission should

authorize some other doctor to be the claimant’s treating

physician.”  The claimant contended that “since she has a 7%

permanent impairment and is unable to return to her former

employment, she will be entitled to some degree of wage-loss

disability once she has reached maximum medical improvement. 
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The claimant contends that she has not reached maximum

medical improvement at this point; therefore, she requests

that the issue of permanent disability be held in abeyance.” 

The respondents contended that the claimant was “not

entitled to any additional medical treatment as it is not

reasonable, necessary or related to her work injury but

instead is related to a pre-existing degenerative condition. 

The claimant is not entitled to a PPD rating as a result of

her injury and therefore is not entitled to any wage-loss

benefits.”

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

1.  Temporary total disability from October 18,
2010 to September 14, 2011.
2.  Anatomical impairment.
3.  Wage-loss disability.
4.  Fees for legal services.  

A hearing was held on May 3, 2012.  The claimant

contended that she was entitled to the 7% anatomical

impairment rating assessed by Dr. Capocelli.  The claimant

contended that she was also entitled to an impairment rating

for the hip fracture shown on the bone scan.  The

respondents stated that they initially accepted and paid Dr.

Capocelli’s rating.  Counsel for the respondents stated

that, based on Dr. Bruffett’s opinion, the respondents now
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controverted the claimant’s entitlement to an impairment

rating.    

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on August

1, 2012.  The administrative law judge found that the

claimant did not prove she was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits.  The administrative law judge found

that the claimant did not prove she had sustained a

permanent anatomical impairment or wage-loss disability.

The claimant appeals to the Full Commission.    

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Temporary Disability

Temporary total disability is that period within the

healing period in which the employee suffers a total

incapacity to earn wages.  Ark. State Hwy. Dept. v.

Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981).  “Healing

period” means “that period for healing of an injury

resulting from an accident.”  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(12)(Repl. 2002).  The healing period continues until the

employee is as far restored as the permanent character of

her injury will permit, and if the underlying condition

causing the disability has become stable and nothing in the

way of treatment will improve that condition, the healing
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period has ended.  Harvest Foods v. Washam, 52 Ark. App. 72,

914 S.W.2d 776 (1996).  The determination of when the

claimant’s healing period has ended is a question of fact

for the Commission.  Carroll Gen. Hosp. v. Green, 54 Ark.

App. 102, 923 S.W.2d 878 (1996).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “2.  The claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that she is entitled to

temporary total disability from October 18, 2010, to

September 14, 2011.”  The Full Commission affirms this

finding.  The claimant testified that she slipped and fell

at work on April 29, 2009, and the parties stipulated that

the claimant sustained compensable injuries to her back,

sacrum, and left hip.  An x-ray of the claimant’s lumbar

spine on May 15, 2009 showed findings which included

degenerative disc disease at L4-5.  Dr. Marshall reported on

May 19, 2009 that the claimant’s back was “getting

better....MRI of the lumbar spine showed degenerative disk

disease.  No evidence of any acute finding.”  The claimant

received physical therapy beginning May 29, 2009.  The

Commission notes that video surveillance of the claimant

taken June 13, 2009 demonstrated that the claimant was
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physically able to bend over and pick up large tree limbs

with no difficulty.  

The claimant began treating with Dr. Cappocelli in July

2009.  Dr. Cappocell’s impression was “Multilevel

degenerative disk disease with exacerbation from the recent

fall.”  A Functional Capacity Evaluation carried out on

August 5, 2009 showed that the claimant was able to perform

work in the “Light” classification.  As we have noted, video

surveillance of the claimant taken on August 11-12, 2009

showed the claimant entering and exiting the respondent’s

premises as she walked with an extremely slow, deliberate,

limping gait.  Dr. Cappocelli assigned the claimant a 7%

anatomical impairment rating on August 20, 2009, and he

released the claimant to return to light-duty work.  The

claimant testified that she returned to restricted duty

after Dr. Cappocelli’s release, but the respondents

terminated the claimant’s employment on or about September

15, 2009.  

The claimant subsequently received a change of

physician from Dr. Cappocelli to Dr. Bruffett, and Dr.

Bruffett began treating the claimant on March 3, 2010.  Dr.

Bruffett reported, “She has disc degeneration with endplate
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Modic changes L4-5.  I do not see any marked central or

foraminal stenosis.  She has some mild degenerative changes

at L5-S1.”  The claimant was provided with additional

medical treatment.  Dr. Bruffett reported on April 5, 2010

that the claimant was “now pain free.  I would recommend

some physical therapy for gait training and hopefully some

degree of work hardening.”  Dr. Bruffett stated on May 17,

2010, “I think Ms. Elliott has reached a point of maximum

medical improvement.  She had an FCE previously which said

she could do light duty.  I just do not think there is

further treatment that is going to result in any marked

improvement in her situation.”

The claimant contends that she is entitled to temporary

total disability benefits beginning October 18, 2010 and

continuing through September 14, 2011.  Nevertheless, Dr.

Bruffett opined on May 17, 2010 that the claimant had

reached maximum medical improvement.  The Commission has the

authority to accept or reject medical opinions.  Estridge v.

Waste Management, 343 Ark. 276, 33 S.W.3d 167 (2000).  The

Full Commission finds in the present matter that Dr.

Bruffett’s opinion is entitled to significant evidentiary

weight.  The Arkansas Court of Appeals has held that a
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physician’s finding of maximum medical improvement is

sufficient to end a claimant’s entitlement to temporary

total disability benefits.  See Emerson Electric v. Gaston,

75 Ark. App. 232, 238, 58 S.W.3d 848, 852 (2001). 

Additionally, temporary total disability benefits cannot be

awarded after a claimant’s healing period has ended.  Elk

Roofing Co. v. Pinson, 22 Ark. App. 191, 737 S.W.2d 661

(1987).  

The Full Commission finds in the present matter that

the claimant reached the end of her healing period for the

April 29, 2009 compensable injuries no later than May 17,

2010, the date Dr. Bruffett assessed maximum medical

improvement.  We find in the present matter that Dr.

Bruffett’s opinion is entitled to greater evidentiary weight

than Dr. Baskin’s opinion on October 18, 2010 that the

claimant had not reached maximum medical improvement.  The

probative evidence does not demonstrate that the claimant

re-entered a healing period for her compensable injuries at

any time after May 17, 2010.  We therefore affirm the

administrative law judge’s finding that the instant claimant

did not prove she was entitled to temporary total disability

benefits from October 18, 2010 through September 14, 2011.
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B.  Permanent Impairment

Permanent impairment is any permanent functional or

anatomical loss remaining after the healing period has been

reached.  Johnson v. Gen. Dynamics, 46 Ark. App. 188, 878

S.W.2d 411 (1994).  The Commission has adopted the American

Medical Association Guides to the Evaluation of Permanent

Impairment (4th ed. 1993) to be used in assessing anatomical

impairment.  See Commission Rule 099.34; Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-521(g)(Repl. 2002).  It is the Commission’s duty, using

the American Medical Association Guides, to determine

whether the claimant has proved that she is entitled to a

permanent anatomical impairment.  Polk County v. Jones, 74

Ark. App. 159, 47 S.W.3d 904 (2001). 

Any determination of the existence or extent of

physical impairment shall be supported by objective and

measurable physical findings.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

704(c)(1)(Repl. 2002).  Objective findings are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002).  Medical opinions addressing impairment must be

stated within a reasonable degree of medical certainty. 

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(B)(Repl. 2002).  
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Permanent benefits shall be awarded only upon a

determination that the compensable injury was the major

cause of the disability or impairment.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-102(F)(iii)(a)(Repl. 2002).  “Major cause” means “more

than fifty percent (50%) of the cause,” and a finding of

major cause shall be established according to the

preponderance of the evidence.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(14)(Repl. 2002).  Preponderance of the evidence means

the evidence having greater weight or convincing force. 

Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App.

269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  The claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that she is entitled to

permanent partial disability benefits in the form of an

anatomical impairment rating.”  The Full Commission finds

that the claimant did not prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she sustained a permanent anatomical

impairment as a result of her compensable injury.  Dr.

Capocelli opined on August 20, 2009 that the claimant had

sustained a 7% anatomical impairment based on “documented

injury and pain to a lumbar disk.”  The Commission has the
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duty of weighing medical evidence and, if the evidence is

conflicting, its resolution is a question of fact for the

Commission.  Green Bay Packaging v. Bartlett, 67 Ark. App.

332, 999 S.W.2d 695 (1999).  It is within the Commission’s

province to weigh all of the medical evidence and to

determine what is most credible.  Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v.

Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989 S.W.2d 151 (1999).

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds that

the opinion on Dr. Bruffett is entitled to greater

evidentiary weight than the opinion of Dr. Capocelli.  Dr.

Bruffett reported on March 3, 2010 regarding the claimant’s

post-compensable injury diagnostic studies, “She has disc

degeneration with endplate Modic changes L4-5.  I do not see

any marked central or foraminal stenosis.  She has some mild

degenerative changes at L5-S1.”  Dr. Bruffett opined on May

17, 2010, “I personally do not think she has any type of

permanent impairment.”  Dr. Bruffett again stated in

September 2011, “I really do not think there is objective

evidence of an injury that would support an impairment

rating.”  Dr. Bruffett’s expert opinion was corroborated by

the opinion of Dr. Marshall, who previously reported on May

19, 2009, “No evidence of any acute finding.”  Nor did Dr.
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Bruffett opine that the claimant was entitled to a permanent

rating for a “compression fracture at L5.”  We also attach

significant evidentiary weight to Dr. Coker’s opinion on

December 3, 2010, “There is no evidence of fracture of the

hip, either acute or chronic.”  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant did not prove she

was entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

October 18, 2010 through September 14, 2011.  We find that

the claimant did not prove she sustained a permanent

anatomical impairment as a result of her compensable injury. 

A claimant must prove a specific percentage of permanent

impairment before she is eligible for wage-loss benefits. 

Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v. Connell, 340 Ark. 475, 10 S.W.3d

727 (2000).  The Full Commission therefore finds that the

claimant did not prove she was entitled to wage-loss

disability benefits.  The claimant does not contend that she

is entitled to permanent total disability benefits.  See

Rutherford v. Mid-Delta Community Services, Inc., 102 Ark.

App. 317, 285 S.W.3d 248 (2008).

The instant claim for temporary total disability and

permanent partial disability is denied and dismissed.
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IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

          I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion. After a de novo review of the record, I find that

the claimant has not yet reached maximum medical improvement

and is still in the healing period; therefore, any

determination regarding permanent impairment is premature.

          “Permanent impairment” has been defined as any

permanent functional or anatomical loss remaining after the

healing period has ended.  Johnson v. General Dynamics, 46

Ark. App. 188, 878 S.W. 2d 411 (1994).  Injured workers bear

the burden of proving by a preponderance of the evidence

that they are entitled to an award for a permanent physical

impairment.  Id.  Moreover, permanent benefits shall be

awarded only upon a determination that the compensable

injury was the major cause of the impairment.  Ark. Code
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Ann. §11-9-102(F)(ii)(a).  “Major cause” means more than

fifty percent (50%) of the cause.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(14).

          The claimant testified that she slipped and fell

on a wet floor on April 29, 2011, and sustained injuries to

her back, coccyx, and hip.  She testified that she had been

employed by the respondent-employer for approximately 1½

years and had undergone a pre-employment physical. 

Therefore, at the time of her hiring, she did not have any

physical problems that would have made her incapable of

performing her job duties.

          The claimant acknowledged that she had some back

problems in the late 90's and treated with a chiropractor. 

However, she further testified that she had not received any

treatment for her back between the late 90's and when this

accident occurred in 2009.

          After receiving treatment at Johnson Regional

Medical Center on the day of the accident and on the

following day, the claimant was sent to Dr. Roxanne

Marshall.

          The medical records indicate that, on May 4, 2009,

Dr. Marshall diagnosed the claimant’s condition as:
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1.  Contused coccyx bone.
2.  Right hip pain.
3.  Sciatica.

          Dr. Marshall prescribed Darvocet, Flexeril, and

Naprosyn, and opined that the claimant should be off work

for eight days.

          On May 11, 2009, Dr. Marshall examined the

claimant and continued her off-work status and continued her

prescription medication.

          On May 15, 2009, Dr. Marshall examined the

claimant and continued the claimant’s off-work status.  She

also continued the claimant’s medications, diagnosed her as

having radiculopathy down both legs, and ordered an x-ray of

the claimant’s lumbar spine.

          On May 19, 2009, Dr. Marshall examined the

claimant and noted that one of the prescriptions was being

changed from Flexeril to Soma, and she diagnosed the

claimant as having LS (lumbosacral) strain.

          Dr. Marshall examined the claimant again on May

22, 2009, and noted that the claimant had pain on direct

palpation of the L4-L5 area.  Dr. Marshall continued the

prescription medications.
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          When Dr. Marshall examined the claimant on May 29,

2009, Dr. Marshall specifically noted that the claimant had

muscle spasms on palpation, continued to diagnose her as LS

strain, and ordered the start of physical therapy.

          The claimant started physical therapy on May 29,

2009 and, when she presented to Dr. Marshall on June 4,

2009, she was complaining of severe pain in her lower back. 

She stated that the pain was going down her right leg.  She

advised the doctor that the traction that the physical

therapist was using caused her pain to get worse, so the

therapist stopped doing the traction and continued the heat

and ultrasound.  Dr. Marshall continued the prescriptions,

continued to diagnose the claimant as having LS strain, and

opined that the claimant should continue her off-work

status.

          The claimant continued to undergo physical therapy

and, by the time she saw Dr. Marshall on June 12, 2009, she

advised Dr. Marshall that she was getting a little better. 

Dr. Marshall advised the claimant that she was at the point

that she needed to go back to work.  Dr. Marshall continued

the claimant on Darvocet, Naprosyn, and Soma.  A review of

Dr. Marshall’s June 23, 2009 note indicates that it was Dr.
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Marshall’s intention to call the workers’ compensation

people and see if they would approve a referral to a

specialist.

          A review of the physical therapy treatment records

show that the claimant’s physical therapy treatments had not

been completed as of June 12, 2009, because she had further

treatments on June 15, 17, 19, 22, and 24 of 2009.

          The overwhelming weight of the evidence

unequivocally shows that, as of June 13, 2009, when a video

was taken of the claimant, she had not reached maximum

medical improvement and the effects of her admittedly

compensable injuries had not resolved.  Rather, the claimant

had been off work for several weeks, had been taking three

prescription medications, and was attending physical

therapy.  Although her condition had improved enough that

Dr. Marshall had opined that it was time for the claimant to

return to work, she had not yet reached maximum medical

improvement.

          Not even the respondents thought that the claimant

had reached maximum medical improvement because they

authorized a referral as suggested by Dr. Marshall.  On July
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16, 2009, the claimant was seen at the River Valley

Musculoskeletal Center, and that report indicates:

This patient is referred by work comp
for consultation regarding back pain.

          As a result of his July 16, 2009 examination of

the claimant, Dr. Capocelli opined that, among other things,

the MRI showed a broad based disc protrusion at L5-S1, and

he opined that the claimant’s degenerative disc was

exacerbated by her fall.  He opined that the claimant should

work shorter hours with light duty, and that she was fairly

close to MMI.

          There is no evidence in the medical records to

support a conclusion that the claimant had totally recovered

from the effects of her admittedly compensable injury by

June 13, 2009.  Additionally, an FCE that was performed on

August 5, 2009 indicates that the claimant gave a reliable

effort with 55 of 59 consistency measures within the

accepted limits.  

          That same FCE concludes that the claimant was only

able to perform light-duty work, which means occasionally

lifting up to 20 pounds.
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          Dr. Baskin opined on October 18, 2010 that the

claimant had not yet reached maximum medical improvement.  I

agree with Dr. Baskin.  As such, the issue of permanent

impairment is not yet ripe for determination.

          For the aforementioned reasons, I must

respectfully dissent.

______________________________
PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


